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Mashpee Planning Board 

Minutes of Meeting 

May 15, 2019 at 7:00 p.m. 

Mashpee Town Hall-Waquoit Meeting Room 

16 Great Neck Road North 

Approved 6/19/19 

 

Present: Chairman Mary Waygan, Joe Cummings, Dennis Balzarini, David Weeden 

Also:  Evan Lehrer-Town Planner, Charles Rowley-Consultant Engineer 

Absent:  David Kooharian, Robert (Rob) Hansen (Alt.) 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

The Town of Mashpee Planning Board meeting was opened with a quorum in the Waquoit Meeting 

Room at Mashpee Town Hall by Chairman Waygan at 7:02 p.m. on Wednesday, May 15, 2019. The 

Chair stated that the meeting was being videographed and recorded and asked that speakers approach 

the microphone stating their name and comment, addressing the Chair.  Comments will be addressed 

by the Board or staff or taken under advisement if necessary.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.   

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES—May 1, 2019 

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to accept as presented May 1, 2019 minutes.  Mr. 

Cummings seconded the motion.  All voted unanimously.   

 

PUBLIC HEARING 

7:10 p.m. Blue Sky Towers II, LLC has made an Application for Special Permit to erect a 

Personal Wireless Service Facility as required by Section 174-25 (H)(9); 174-45.3 

of the Mashpee Zoning Bylaw at 101 Red Brook Road, Mashpee Fire Station #2 

(Assessor’s Map 104, Lot 2) consisting of a 150’ monopole.  This Public Hearing is 

being reopened by the Planning Board following referral to The Cape Cod 

Commission as a Development of Regional Impact (DRI).  The Public Hearing 

opened on June 6, 2018. 

The appointed time having arrived, the Chair opened the Public Hearing and read the request.  The 

Chair reported that, at a previous meeting, the applicant agreed to return to tonight’s meeting to 

continue the Public Hearing, but had since requested a Continuance.  The Chair wished for the 

Planning Board to proceed with the hiring of a consultant, discussed with Town Counsel and to which 

the applicant was amenable.  The only matter the Planning Board would be discussing tonight would 

be the hiring of a Radio Frequency Engineer, to which the Public would be allowed to comment.  The 

Public Hearing would be continued with the applicant to June 19. 

 

Mr. Lehrer reported that he had contacted the Cape Cod Commission, other Town Planners and Mr. 

Rowley, and developed a short list of two Radio Frequency Engineers, one of whom had already been 

hired as a third party reviewer by the Commission to review the DRI review of the proposal.  Mr. 

Lehrer confirmed with other planners noted the difficulty of identifying RF engineers since many 

worked privately, rather than contracting with municipalities.  The Barnstable Planner recommended 

City State Consultants from Washington DC, who assisted with a cell tower review in Centerville and 
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expressed overall support of their work.  Mr. Lehrer suggested that, if the Board wished for additional 

information, they vote on a scope of work in order to obtain a quote from the consultant. 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to require that the applicant fund the services of an RF 

Engineer to review their application regarding the FCC Guidelines.  Mr. Cummings seconded 

the motion.  All voted unanimously.   

 

The Chair suggested the need to acquire three written quotes.  Mr. Balzarini suggested that it 

would be a conflict of interest to use the same engineer as the Cape Cod Commission.  Mr. Lehrer 

stated that David Maxson, the engineer hired by the Cape Cod Commission, came highly regarded.  

Mr. Lehrer confirmed that Mr. Maxson’s report showed that the applicant’s RF data met with FCC 

guidelines.  Two members of the Planning Board would work with Mr. Lehrer regarding the matter. 

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to authorize Joe Cummings and Rob Hansen to work 

with the Town Planner and Consultant Engineer to make a recommendation for the next 

Planning Board meeting.  Mr. Weeden seconded the motion.  All voted unanimously.   

 

The Chair opened to public comment related to the Board’s hiring of an RF engineer. 

 

Sharon DeFrancisco, Red Brick Road, asked for clarification regarding third party review of the 

findings.  Mr. Lehrer stated that the overall project had been reviewed as a DRI referral to the Cape 

Cod Commission, but that the Planning Board had not yet contracted a third party review.  Ms. 

DeFrancisco inquired whether that report was on record and Mr. Lehrer confirmed that it was. 

 

Michael Ronhock, Sunset Circle, inquired whether it would be the thresholds reviewed or the coverage 

charts.  The Chair responded that the Bylaws allowed for an RF Engineer review related to the FCC 

Guidelines.  Mr. Lehrer stated that they would likely be certifying that the radio frequency thresholds 

were not being exceeded.  Mr. Ronhock inquired about the review of the coverage maps because the 

data differed between the presentation to the Cape Cod Commission and the Planning Board.  The 

Chair read for the record the referenced statement from the Bylaw regarding review of the 

environmental effects of radio frequency radiation of the FCC Guidelines.  Mr. Ronhock, who had read 

Mr. Maxson’s report, suggested that it would be helpful for the Planning Board to have another 

perspective on the matter. 

 

Teresa Ronhock, Sunset Circle, agreed that it would be to everyone’s benefit to have another 

consultant offer a comparison to Mr. Maxson’s report. 

 

The Chair indicated that, as it stood, there would be no hiring of an engineer until the next public 

hearing and inquired whether the Board wished to authorize Mr. Cummings and Mr. Hansen to 

recommend the hiring of the consultant, to the Town.  Mr. Lehrer suggested that Mr. Cummings and 

Mr. Hansen coordinate the matter within his office since the Town Manager served as Chief 

Procurement Officer.  The Chair asked to change the motion. 

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to withdraw the last motion where it would be a 

recommendation to the Planning Board and modify it so that the Board was authorizing Joe 

Cummings and Rob Hansen, working with Town Staff and our Engineer, to make a 
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recommendation to the Town Manager, Chief Procurement Officer, to hire the consultant.  Mr. 

Weeden seconded the motion.  All voted unanimously.   

The Chair asked Mr. Lehrer to notify the applicant. 

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion that the Planning Board would require the applicant to 

fund the services of the chosen RF Engineer.  Mr. Weeden seconded the motion.  All voted 

unanimously.   

 

Diane Scannell, Degrass Road, expressed concern that one in ten cell towers were in violation of the 

FCC Guidelines, which were 100 times more than other countries and inquired whether the Bylaws 

would monitor the cell tower.  The Chair responded that she would take the question under 

advisement, adding that the Planning Board could place conditions on the decision.  Ms. Scannell 

inquired whether the Board had been in receipt of the packet she sent and the Chair inquired with Mr. 

Lehrer about new correspondence.  Mr. Lehrer confirmed that new correspondence and exhibits had 

been provided, but could not be discussed.  There were no additional comments so the Chair asked for 

a motion to continue the Public Hearing to June 19. 

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to continue the Public Hearing to June 19 at 7:10 p.m.  

Mr. Cummings seconded the motion.  All voted unanimously.   

 

The Chair made a copy of current exhibits.  A recess was taken at 7:27 p.m. and the meeting 

reconvened at 7:30 p.m.   

 

NEW BUSINESS 

Sign Windchime Special Permit Modification Approved April 18, 2019-Mr. Lehrer 

reported that no appeals had been received.  Planning Board members signed the Special Permit 

Modification. 

 

Road Taking Procedures & Policies-The Chair referenced work with Town Counsel, Tom 

Fudala and Catherine Laurent, to develop a written Road Taking Procedure & Policy.  Mr. Lehrer 

responded that he was aware of the policy, responding that it had been an oversight that the Board had 

not reviewed the Road Takings for the last Town Meeting.  Mr. Lehrer assured the Board that, for 

future Road Takings, the Board would be able to make recommendations.  The Chair stated that Town 

Counsel had asked that another look be taken at the policy.  It was the Chair’s belief that the policy had 

been sent to the Town Manager and was one step away from approval by the Board of Selectmen.  Mr. 

Lehrer will look into the matter further and report back to the Board.   

 

 Release of Covenant Request for Evergreen Circle Subdivision-Mike Ford, attorney 

representing the applicant, was present with applicants Mark and Peter Govoni.  Mr. Ford confirmed 

that the final coat had not yet been completed, but the applicant wished to determine whether their 

covenant could be released once the final coat had been completed, over the next couple of weeks.  

 

Mr. Rowley reported that the final coat would need to be completed, or a security provided, before 

releasing the lots.  Mr. Rowley stated that the loam piles had been spread but not completed and more 

dressing up was necessary in other areas.  Mr. Rowley confirmed that some erosion had occurred in the 
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drainage areas around the circle.  Mr. Rowley suggested that the lots should not be released until there 

was evidence of grass growing, to ensure stabilization.  Mr. Govoni stated that once the paving was 

completed, the Cape Cod berm would be taken to the edge, then hydroseeded to the edge.  Mr. Rowley 

agreed that the plan made sense and recommended that the contractor call him to again inspect the site, 

once the work was completed.  The Chair recommended that the project proponent also contact Mr. 

Rowley with any questions. 

 

Mr. Rowley and the Chair inquired about the restoration of the Open Space.  Mr. Ford confirmed that 

they would be reviewing the matter with the Conservation Commission next week and that the 

applicant had been working on restoration with the Conservation Department.  Mr. Ford confirmed that 

they would provide an update to the Planning Board.  There was discussion regarding providing a bond 

to ensure the growth of grass.  Mr. Govoni noted that he had buyers interested in closing and they 

wanted to keep the project moving.  The matter would be added to the agenda for June 5.  Mr. Rowley 

requested a letter from the contractors regarding the cost of incomplete items, including if the grass 

was not yet stabilizing the area.  Mr. Rowley confirmed that he could be contacted directly to inspect 

the site prior to paving.   

 

Mr. Ford asked to share the sign design for the subdivision for the Board’s consideration at a future 

meeting.  Mr. Lehrer recommended coordinating with Catherine Laurent if it were to be placed within 

the road layout.  Mr. Lehrer confirmed that the Planning Board would be the approving authority since 

it was for a subdivision, however, it could initially be considered by the Design Review Committee to 

serve in an advisory role.   

 

 Petition from Habitat for Humanity of Cape Cod to Divide an Existing Single Lot Located 

at 341 Great Neck Road North into Two Separate Lots to Construct a Single Family Home on 

Each Lot Under MGL Chapter 40B Section 20-23 and 760 CMR 56.00-The Chair referenced the 

ZBA memo announcing Habitat for Humanity’s Public Hearing on May 22 to consider the division of 

a single lot into two separate lots.  The ZBA was seeking comment from other Boards.  The Chair 

requested that Mr. Rowley review the plans in order to provide a report to the Planning Board.  Mr. 

Balzarini inquired about the width of the driveway and whether 20 feet would be required and Mr. 

Rowley responded that the applicant could request a waiver on the width because they were not bound 

to the typical standards of a subdivision, as a 40B project.  In his report, Mr. Rowley recommended 

that the applicant consult with the Fire Department regarding the width of 17 feet, 15 feet paved.  Mr. 

Rowley suggested that there may be some small drainage issues and recommended changes to the 

layout of the lots, otherwise an easement may be required on one of the parcels to provide access.  If 

the access was converted to a street, both property owners would be responsible for the maintenance.  

Changes were needed to the cross section plan.  Mr. Balzarini inquired about access to Great Neck 

Road and Mr. Rowley responded that the site differences looked good, but there may be some sloping 

to consider.  The Chair suggested the Board take an official vote to send the report to the ZBA. 

 

Mr. Cummings inquired why the access was not 20 feet wide and Mr. Rowley responded that it was 

likely due to affordability and the fact that it was a driveway to access the second lot, adding that the 

Cape Cod berm would be adequate.  The Chair noted that Town Meeting had voted in the fall to 

subsidize the land and building of the homes with $117,000.   
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MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to send the report to the ZBA.  Mr. Cummings 

seconded the motion.  All voted unanimously.   

 

The Chair noted that the packet included a provision to provide local preference to the maximum 

allowable by the law, which was 70%, for a Mashpee resident, or one of the two homes.  The Chair 

suggested local preference as a condition.   

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion that the Planning Board recommend that if the ZBA 

approved this that it’s conditioned that one of the two units have Mashpee local preference.  Mr. 

Weeden seconded the motion.  All voted unanimously.   

 

OLD BUSINESS 

 

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 

 The Chair announced that Mashpee’s Election Day was Tuesday, May 21 with voting at Christ 

the King Church.  Regarding Town Meeting results, Mr. Lehrer confirmed that Form 7 had been 

submitted for the Zoning Articles.  Mr. Weeden thanked the Town for their support at Town Meeting 

for the Tribal initiatives.  Mr. Lehrer expressed his willingness to assist with the Parsonage project. 

 

BOARD MEMBER COMMITTEE UPDATES 

Cape Cod Commission-Mr. Weeden reported that they had reviewed the Vineyard Wind 

project, which was approved.  The Comprehensive Economic Development Strategy was open for 

comment until May 20.  Additionally, the Regional Transportation Plan was open for public comment 

until May 13, with a public hearing on May 20. 

Community Preservation Committee-A report will be provided at the next meeting. 

Design Review Committee-Mr. Cummings reported that the Committee considered a sign for 

Cape Cod Coffee who had plans to move to 10 Evergreen Circle, and would be making changes to 

landscaping along the side of the building.  The matter would eventually be reviewed by the Planning 

Board. 

Plan Review-Mr. Lehrer confirmed that the Planning Board would be the permit authority for 

the Cape Cod Coffee structure, which would be the first for the Industrial Overlay District.  The 

building would be multi-tenant and include a distillery.  A natural depression on the site, as well as 

matters of discharge, would need to be discussed further with DPW. 

Environmental Oversight Committee-Mr. Cummings stated that work was being completed 

on a helium balloon bylaw for October Town Meeting.  Four other towns were considering the 

measure due to its impact to sea life.  The Massachusetts Municipal Vulnerability Preparedness 

Program awarded $15,000 to Mashpee to develop a workshop for stakeholders to identify priorities for 

the community.  Upon completion of the workshop and identification of the priorities, additional funds 

may be acquired to address the priorities.  Funds in the amount of $45,000 had been granted by Town 

Meeting for the Community Gardens and applications were available for interested potential gardeners.  

The Estuary/Restoration Shellfish Program was seeking volunteers to plant shellfish in the estuaries.  

A computer program has been developed to address bio-valve propogation, a prototype of which 

would be used in Mashpee.  The Quashnet River and Childs River restoration would be receiving a 

total of $1.3 million. 

Greenway Project & Quashnet Footbridge-The Chair would be following up on the matter 

and a possible grant. 

Historic District Commission-No meeting 
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MMR Military Civilian Community Council-MMR Joint Land Use Study-Mr. Lehrer 

reached out to Selectman Cotton, who indicated that no meetings had been scheduled.  Mr. Weeden 

stated that Paul Rendone served as a contact to help facilitate consultations.  Mr. Weeden stated that 

MC3 was a program of engagement with the local towns.   

 

UPDATES FROM TOWN PLANNER 

 Mr. Lehrer stated that the Planning Department would be converting to e-permitting and would 

be loading all Planning forms into a usable platform.  Mr. Lehrer was awaiting final approval to move 

forward.  All the forms and procedures would remain the same, but the process would be streamlined 

internally.  Paper applications would continue to be accepted for a couple of months.  Mr. Rowley 

inquired about filing fees and Mr. Lehrer confirmed that the fees were calculated and an invoice sent, 

payments would be made by credit card.  Mr. Balzarini asked about the information being backed up 

and Mr. Lehrer confirmed that the information was backed up on a server.   

 

ADDITIONAL TOPICS 

 Mr. Rowley reported that he had been in contact with Jacques Morin of Ockway Highlands 

who had cleaned up the drainage areas, and would be loaming and seeding and laying down the jute 

netting on the slopes to provide protection.  Mr. Rowley would inspect the site once Mr. Morin 

confirmed completion of the work.  Mr. Balzarini confirmed that there was improvement to the site, 

but noticed water backed up after the rains.  Mr. Rowley suggested that they may have placed a filter at 

his recommendation. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. Cummings seconded the motion.  All 

voted unanimously.  The meeting adjourned at 8:15 p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

  

 

Jennifer M. Clifford 

Board Secretary 

 

LIST OF DOCUMENTS PROVIDED 

-5/13/19 Elizabeth Thompson Letter Requesting Continuance for Blue Sky Towers 

-Photographic Simulation Package 

-4/26/19 Elizabeth Thompson Letter Requesting Continuance for Blue Sky Towers 

-5/8/19 Mary Waygan Email Regarding Blue Sky Tower Continuance 

-5/8/19 Lela Letter of Opposition to Cell Tower Project 

-5/5/19 Jody Bergeron Letter of Opposition to Cell Tower Project 

-5/6/19 David Cofran Letter of Opposition to Cell Tower Project 

-5/6/19 Peter & Laraine Michaelson Letter of Opposition to Cell Tower Project 

-5/12/19 Robert Coleman Letter of Opposition to Cell Tower Project 

-5/1219 Wendy & Daniel Pennini Letter of Opposition to Cell Tower Project 

-5/9/19 Diane Scannell Packet of Research Materials Supporting Opposition to Cell Tower Project 

-Blue Sky Towers LLC, List of Exhibits 

-5/7/19 Jeffrey Ford Request for Release of Covenant for Evergreen Circle 

-3/2/19 Evergreen Signage Proof 

-5/15/19 Evergreen Circle Monument Certification 



 7 

-5/2/19 ZBA Memo Regarding Habitat for Humanity, 341 Great Neck Road North 

-5/7/19 Charles Rowley Report for Habitat for Humanity, 341 Great Neck Road North 

-Exhibit A for Habitat for Humanity  
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Mashpee Planning Board 

Minutes of Meeting 

June 5, 2019 at 7:00 p.m. 

Mashpee Town Hall-Waquoit Meeting Room 

16 Great Neck Road North 

Approved 6/19/19 

Present: Vice Chairman Joe Cummings, Dennis Balzarini, John Phelan, Joseph Callahan, Robert 

(Rob) Hansen (Alt.) 

Also:  Evan Lehrer-Town Planner, Charles Rowley-Consultant Engineer 

Absent:  Chairman Mary Waygan 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

In the absence of Chairman Waygan, the Town of Mashpee Planning Board meeting was opened 

with a quorum in the Waquoit Meeting Room at Mashpee Town Hall by Vice Chairman 

Cummings at 7:00 p.m. on Wednesday, June 5, 2019. The Vice Chair stated that the meeting was 

being videographed and recorded and asked that speakers approach the microphone stating their 

name and comment.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.   

 

The Vice Chair welcomed new members, John Phelan, Deputy Fire Chief of Mashpee Fire 

Department and Joseph Callahan. 

 

MOTION:  Mr. Phelan made a motion that this Board discuss, as outlined in the 

Guidelines, the organization of the Committee officers. 

 

Mr. Phelan asked that the matter be added to the agenda for discussion.  The Board Secretary 

stated that items being added to the agenda must be by roll call vote.   

 

Mr. Callahan seconded the motion. 
 

Mr. Balzarini asked for clarification.  Mr. Phelan stated that he made a motion to discuss the 

election of Committee officers, as outlined in the Guidebook, which should occur during the first 

meeting after the Planning Board election. 

 

Mr. Balzarini and Vice Chair Cummings stated their preference that Chairman Waygan be 

present for the discussion.  There was discussion whether or not the item would be added to the 

agenda. 

 

Mr. Balzarini-no; Vice Chair Cummings-no; Mr. Phelan-yes; Mr. Callahan-yes; Mr. 

Hansen-no 

 

Mr. Phelan stated that he had requested by email that the item be added to the agenda by the 

Chair, but had received no response.  The item was not added to the agenda.   

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES—May 15, 2019 

There was not a quorum of attending members to approve the minutes, so the item would be 

added to the next agenda. 
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NEW BUSINESS 

 Request for Release of Covenant for Conaumet Highlands Subdivision, 6 Balfour 

Lane-Mr. Lehrer referenced the 5/16/19 letter from Conni Baker, the attorney representing the 

applicant for the Release of Covenant for 6 Balfour Lane.  Mr. Lehrer stated that the current 

property owner wished to sell the parcel and transfer the title, but the title search showed that the 

property was still subject to the 1972 Covenant.  Mr. Lehrer confirmed that a cash security was 

accepted in 2007 to complete the roadway from lot line to lot line, in front of the house, and 

should have replaced the covenant as a performance guarantee, but there was no evidence of its 

recording in the Registry.  The Board was presented with minutes from that timeframe regarding 

the matter.  Mr. Lehrer confirmed that he had sought permission from the Chair for Mr. Rowley 

to review the site, in order to allow for the Covenant Release.   

 

Mr. Rowley confirmed that he reviewed the site, referencing photos from the packet showing 

that the site continued to look the same.  Mr. Rowley confirmed that the area in front of the lot 

being discussed was fine, bounds were in place and the drainage was sufficient.  Mr. Lehrer 

confirmed that the security totaled $2,000 for the completion of the shoulder work.  Mr. Rowley 

suggested that the security remain in place for the loam and seeding at the intersection and 

recommended release of the Covenant. 

 

Mr. Phelan inquired about the parcel and Mr. Lehrer and Mr. Rowley explained that, over the 

years, improvements were being made during the lot release process, lot line to lot line, to 

improve the roadways. 

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to release Lot #9, shown on a plan, entitled 

Conaumet Highlands in Mashpee, MA in March 1, 1972, from the Covenant Agreement 

dated May 3, 1972.  Mr. Callahan seconded the motion.  All voted unanimously.   

 

The Release was signed by Planning Board members. 

  

 Naukabout Beer Co. 2018 Performance Bond Status Update-Mr. Murner was present 

to request a release from Naukabout’s landscaping Performance Bond.   Mr. Murner noted that 

Naukabout had worked with Mr. Rowley and Mr. Weeden, on behalf of the Board, to develop a 

suitable plan for the exterior patio work, which was approved by the Board.  The work was 

completed in August and September, and then opened for use by the customers.  Photographs of 

the completed work and a letter were submitted to Mr. Lehrer, requesting Naukabout’s release 

from the bond.  Mr. Murner confirmed that they changed the area as little as possible, while also 

creating flat space for customer use.  Mr. Balzarini had viewed the work and stated that 

Naukabout had done a nice job.  Mr. Phelan stated that he had also visited the site and confirmed 

that an issue he had with egress had been addressed.  Mr. Lehrer explained that the bond was 

being held by an insurance company and Mr. Murner was inquiring whether he needed to renew 

the bond with the insurance company for an additional year.  Mr. Rowley confirmed that he had 

passed through the site, and it appeared in good condition, adding that he could inspect the site if 
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the Board asked him to do so.  Mr. Hansen also visited the site and agreed that the project looked 

to be complete. 

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to release the bond and would not have to get one 

for next year. 

 

Mr. Lehrer clarified the motion.  Mr. Balzarini rescinded his first motion. 

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to draft a letter to Mr. Murner, identifying that 

the construction had been completed according to the plan, and that the Board would not 

require the reissuance of the Performance Bond, so that the insurance company could 

release the bond and would not need another bond the following year.  Mr. Callahan 

seconded the motion.  All voted unanimously.   

 

 Charles Rowley Report Regarding Ockway Highlands Complaint-Mr. Rowley 

reported that, in response to an email he received from Mr. Lehrer, he had visited Ockway 

Highlands to review the site, including concerns about the drainage area adjacent to Great Neck 

Road South and inspection holes for the depth of the loam in four locations.  Mr. Rowley stated 

that the thinly seeded areas would require additional loam and hydroseeding.  Mr. Rowley 

reported that a drainage pipe had not been cut off as requested, and the 4”-6” stone had not been 

added.  The area rebuilt with reclaimed material had been stabilized and was holding well.  Mr. 

Rowley confirmed that he had been in contact with Mr. Morin three weeks ago, who indicated 

that he was working on the site.  Mr. Rowley offered to schedule a meeting on site with Mr. 

Morin to further discuss completion of the project.  There was consensus from the Board for Mr. 

Rowley to do so. 

 

Ernie Virgilio, Blue Castle Drive, was invited to provide public comment.  Mr. Virgilio 

expressed frustration and disgust at the mess located in front of his home, emphasizing the 

efforts of his wife throughout their yard.  Mr. Virgilio shared photographs with the Board 

depicting the runoff, stating that the system was not completed correctly, causing harm to the 

area with material infiltrating the system.  Mr. Virgilio stated that he had video showing the 

water entering into his garage and basement, as a result of the malfunctioning stormwater 

system.  Mr. Virgilio stated that the incorrect stone had been placed at the site and did not allow 

for the system to work properly.  Mr. Virgilio expressed frustration that the developer continued 

to be non-compliant and inquired whether the groundwater elevation was confirmed prior to the 

placement of the system.  Mr. Virgilio expected that appropriate vegetation would be added, 

cared for by the Virgilio’s, rather than the ugly mess in the front of their home.  Mr. Virgilio 

pointed out the black pipe, placed improperly on site.  Mr. Virgilio also expressed concern about 

the location of a sign, at the intersection of the road, rather than the location of the development, 

which was further up the road.  Mr. Virgilio and his wife were seeking improvements so that 

they could again enjoy their property. 

 

Mr. Rowley confirmed that the groundwater elevation was checked on the day that the galley 

system was installed.  Mr. Rowley wished to re-check the plans regarding the pipe and his 

request that it be cut off, to form to the slope.  Mr. Rowley stated that, although it was 

incomplete, some seeding had occurred.   
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It was Mr. Virgilio’s opinion that the work had not been completed properly and questioned how 

the project proponent would properly maintain the work.  Mr. Phelan inquired how the Board 

could help and Mr. Balzarini responded that Mr. Rowley could be directed to follow up with the 

developer regarding completion of work.  Mr. Lehrer stated that the Board had completed a 

Permit Modification to institute a timeline for the incomplete construction.  Mr. Lehrer explained 

that the developer had entered a Tri-Partite Agreement with the bank and the Town, with a 

performance guarantee to meet the guidelines, according to the approved plan.  However, 

enforcement was limited, beyond accessing the funds set aside in the performance guarantee if 

the obligation was defaulted.  Mr. Lehrer stated that the best case scenario was for Mr. Rowley to 

consult with the developer to identify the issues and have the developer resolve the issues, or use 

the guarantee to complete the work.  Mr. Rowley stated that, if the developer did not resolve the 

area he was required to properly complete, he would be in violation of the terms of the Special 

Permit and the Board could vote to require that the developer report to the Board.  Mr. Rowley 

confirmed that he would contact Mr. Morin to schedule a walk through for the remaining issues.   

Mr. Hansen expressed concern about the long term effect of silt spilling into the drainage area, 

which would prevent the ability of the system to drain the water.  Mr. Rowley confirmed that the 

catch basins of the leaching pits would be inspected to determine whether there had been 

contamination. 

 

 Charles Rowley May 2019 Invoice-An invoice in the amount of $695 was received 

from Charles Rowley for regular services, including attendance at one meeting and inspections.  

Mr. Lehrer noted that there was an additional invoice received for inspections at Southport in the 

amount of $100, to be paid by Southport. 

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to pay Mr. Rowley for the invoice in the amount 

of $695.  Mr. Callahan seconded the motion.  All voted unanimously.   

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to pay $100 to Mr. Rowley for services to 

Southport.  Mr. Callahan seconded the motion.  All voted unanimously.   

 

Payment vouchers were signed by Planning Board members. 

 

OLD BUSINESS 

Release of Covenant Request for Evergreen Circle Subdivision-Jeff Ford, attorney 

representing the applicant, was present with applicants Mark and Peter Govoni, to request a 

Release of Covenant.  Mr. Ford summarized that, at the last meeting, four issues were identified 

to include the completion of the road pavement on site, the establishment of the grass on the 

shoulders and Conservation Commission approval for the remediation plan.  Photographs of the 

grass areas were distributed for review.  Mr. Lehrer confirmed that he was in receipt of emails 

from the DPW Director, who noted that the developer had purchased street and stop signs that 

would be installed during the next week.  The Conservation Agent confirmed that the 

Commission had voted unanimously to approve the restoration plan and endorsed the 

recommendation for the gifting of the Open Space to the Conservation Commission. 
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Mr. Hansen confirmed that the hydroseeding looked good and inquired how it would be 

maintained.  It was confirmed that there would be no irrigation and that the grass would be 

maintained naturally.  Mr. Balzarini agreed that the site looked good and confirmed the pole was 

removed. 

 

Mr. Rowley inspected the site on two occasions and spoke with Mr. Pastore, regarding loam and 

seed.  This evening, Mr. Rowley noticed there were a couple of spaces in the drainage areas that 

required additional attention.  Bounding had been installed and exposed.  Mr. Rowley 

recommended release of the Covenant.   

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to release Lots A, B, 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8 and 9 

shown on the plan titled Definitive Subdivision Plan, Evergreen Circle dated August 14, 

20017 revised September 8, 2017, September 13, 2017 and November 20, 2017 for the 

provisions of a Covenant Agreement dated 15th November. It was added to the motion that 

the grass be cared for, ensuring its growth.  Mr. Callahan seconded the motion.  All voted 

unanimously.   

 

Mr. Rowley stated that he had discussions with Mr. Pastore, who provided photographs that the 

existing binder course had been tacked properly, before placing the mix and the top coat.  Mr. 

Phelan inquired whether additional wording was necessary regarding the maintenance of the 

motion.  Mr. Balzarini added the requirement to the motion and the project proponent agreed to 

maintain the grass. 

 

Planning Board members signed the Release. 

 

Evergreen Circle Signage Review-Mr. Lehrer reported that signage for Evergreen had 

been considered by Design Review, but that the Planning Board would have final approval since 

it was a subdivision.  The sign on Main Street would sit on an easement.  Vice Chair Cummings 

reported that the Committee recommended the sign would look better on wood, but Mr. Lehrer 

stated that the material of the sign could not be regulated since it was not located in the Historic 

District.  The Vice Chair reported that Design Review expressed their preference that the letters 

be routed and that the 588 location sign be a separate sign. 

 

Due to issues of legibility, Mr. Lehrer, referencing the subservient signs below the green primary 

sign, recommended that the Planning Board require they be white with dark lettering.  Mr. 

Balzarini agreed.  Mr. Ford responded that the applicant would support the recommendation. 

 

Mr. Phelan inquired about the numbering of the units and Mr. Ford responded that A and B were 

the front lots, and the remaining were numbered 1-9.  Mr. Lehrer responded that the address 11 

Evergreen Circle would locate the subdivision.  Mr. Phelan stated that 11 Evergreen Circle 

would not appear on GPS but that 588 Main Street would. 

 

Mr. Rowley suggested that the size of the sign and the bottom’s proximity to the ground should 

be considered, and the sign would need to be set back so as not to block sight distance.  Mr. Ford 

stated that the plan needed to show a 5 foot setback, as required by Design Review.  Mr. Lehrer 
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asked that the revised plan be submitted to the Board, reflecting the light colored subservient 

signs.  Mr. Ford inquired whether the signs needed to be white and Mr. Lehrer recommended 

that the Board require the signs to be white to be consistent with the white vinyl posts.  Fonts 

could be darker in order to read better from the road.  Mr. Balzarini stated that the bottom sign 

needed to be 15 inches from the ground due to potential grass growth.  It was confirmed that the 

sign would not be illuminated. 

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to accept the sign with the changes that the 

panels be all white with darker letters.   

 

Mr. Lehrer suggested that, provided the background and text color was established, as each 

tenant occupied the lots, they would not have to return to the Planning Board to have each panel 

approved, as it would not impact the streetscape.   

 

Mr. Phelan seconded the motion.  All voted unanimously.   

 

Petition from Habitat for Humanity of Cape Cod to Divide an Existing Single Lot 

Located at 341 Great Neck Road North into Two Separate Lots to Construct a Single 

Family Home on Each Lot Under MGL Chapter 40B Section 20-23 and 760 CMR 56.00-

Mr. Lehrer stated that the item remained on the agenda because the ZBA already acted on the 

petition, but the Planning Board had provided comment, at the request of the ZBA.  Mr. Rowley 

provided comments and the Board had voted to forward Mr. Rowley’s report to the ZBA during 

the last meeting.  After the ZBA meeting, Mr. Rowley met with the project proponent’s engineer 

to discuss his comments and they came to agreeable terms based on Mr. Rowley’s report, with 

updated site plans submitted to the ZBA.  The item remained on the agenda because the Board 

authorized payment to Mr. Rowley for his work with the applicant, and Mr. Lehrer felt that Mr. 

Rowley should report back to the Board about his work.  Mr. Lehrer stated that the ZBA had 

jurisdiction on the application. 

 

Mr. Phelan and Mr. Callahan inquired why the Planning Board was involved in the matter if it 

was a matter for the ZBA.  Mr. Phelan further inquired why the Planning Board would have the 

matter on their agenda prior to the ZBA’s consideration and why the Planning Board’s engineer 

would be reviewing the site and creating an additional cost.  Mr. Rowley stated that a copy of the 

application had been forwarded to the Planning Board and the Chair asked that he review the 

plan.  Mr. Phelan expressed concern that the Planning Board was overstepping its bounds, when 

the Planning Board had no jurisdiction.  Mr. Phelan further stated that he had contacted the 

engineer for the project directly when he had fire apparatus access concerns. 

 

Mr. Lehrer stated that Chapter 40B granted authority to the ZBA, but the statute also requests 

that the ZBA seek comments from other boards.  The Chair and Mr. Rowley were providing 

comment to the application.  Mr. Lehrer indicated that, with two advertised open Public Hearings 

of regulatory bodies, comments in writing could be provided to the ZBA without deliberating on 

the project, which could introduce bias. 

 

Mr. Rowley’s report regarding the May 30 meeting with the project engineer had been provided 

to Board members.  Mr. Rowley was contacted by the project engineer and an email sent on June 
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4, asking that revisions be checked for consistency with some site plan adjustments, four 

concrete bounds and questions regarding covenant issues and addressing for emergency 

response.  The communication was shared with the Chair of the ZBA.  Planning Board members 

were not in receipt of the email. 

 

Ron Bonvie, member of the ZBA, thanked Mr. Rowley for his comments and input.  Mr. Bonvie 

thanked Mr. Phelan for voicing his concerns, adding that the ZBA was concerned about the 

direction of the matter with the Planning Board.  Mr. Bonvie was in attendance to better 

understand why the matter was on the agenda and confirmed that the ZBA did wish to hear from 

other Boards but stated that the ZBA was the permitting authority.  Mr. Balzarini stated that the 

intent of the Planning Board was not to overstep their bounds. 

 

Road Taking Procedures & Policies-Mr. Lehrer referenced the draft Road Layout 

Policy that was being considered by the Board of Selectmen.  Mr. Rowley and the Board have 

been tasked with making any changes to the draft to finalize it and request acceptance as a policy 

by the Board of Selectmen. 

 

In Paragraph 1, Mr. Rowley recommended that licensed engineer be changed to licensed land 

surveyor. 

 

In Paragraph 2, Mr. Rowley suggested that it be separated into two paragraphs. 

 

In Paragraph 5, referencing layout width, Mr. Rowley suggested: “Establishing a minimum 

width for the road layout would be difficult for existing ways, if the layout width is less than 40 

feet and a minimum width of 40 feet is set.  If the Town would agree to a layout to a private way 

that was greater than the old reported plan may indicate, land takings may be involved.  I 

recommend a standard of the 40 feet, but with the provision that a width of lesser dimension 

might be allowed when certain circumstances dictate.”  Mr. Phelan expressed his preference that 

it mirror the Town Bylaw and stated that he would forward it to Mr. Rowley.  Mr. Rowley stated 

that a layout plan or standard could meet certain standards, such as 18x24 or 18x36 and include 

dates when it was submitted or filed with each department.  Mr. Rowley also recommended a 

statement regarding developer rights of access and egress, identified in a deed. 

 

In Paragraph 8, Mr. Phelan inquired whether the timeframe was adequate and Mr. Lehrer 

confirmed that it was and that petitions were submitted during the first week of July.  Mr. Lehrer 

will redraft the policy with comments from Mr. Rowley and keep the item on the agenda. 

 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to give Mr. Lehrer permission to draft up the 

new Road Layout Policy based on comments from Mr. Rowley.  Mr. Phelan seconded the 

motion.  All voted unanimously.   

 

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 

 Not at this time. 
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BOARD MEMBER COMMITTEE UPDATES 

Cape Cod Commission-Mr. Lehrer reported that One Cape Summit registration was 

open and the event would be held during the last weekend of July in Harwich.  If Planning Board 

members wished to attend, they could register paying by check in order to fund it from the 

Planning Board budget.  Mr. Lehrer will send an email with the details of the event. 

Community Preservation Committee-No update 

Design Review Committee-Vice Chair Cummings reported that the Committee 

considered Evergreen and Ockway Highlands signage.  Mr. Lehrer stated that the Ockway 

Highlands Subdivision sign was proposed within the Town’s layout.  The Planning Board had no 

jurisdiction on the matter, which would be considered by the Board of Selectmen. 

Plan Review-Mr. Lehrer reported that a development of contractor bays at Mercantile 

Way was considered and approved with a few conditions, including relocation of the septic 

system under the gravel and adding more landscaping on the frontage. 

Environmental Oversight Committee-No meeting 

Greenway Project & Quashnet Footbridge-No update 

Historic District Commission-No meeting 

MMR Military Civilian Community Council-MMR Joint Land Use Study-No update 

 

UPDATES FROM TOWN PLANNER 

 Mr. Lehrer welcomed the new Planning Board members.   

 

ADDITIONAL TOPICS 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:  Mr. Balzarini made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. Callahan seconded the motion.  

All voted unanimously.  The meeting adjourned at 8:40 p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

  

Jennifer M. Clifford 

Board Secretary 

 

LIST OF DOCUMENTS PROVIDED Additional documentation may be available in Planning 

-5/16/19 Conni Baker Letter Regarding 6 Balfour Lane Release of Covenant 

-5/21/08 Charles Rowley Letter Regarding 6 Balfour Lane Release at Silverleaf 

-9/5/07 Planning Board Minutes Regarding 6 Balfour Lane Performance Guarantee 

-6/3/19 Charles Rowley Invoice 

-5/7/19 Jeffrey Ford Request for Release of Covenant for Evergreen Circle 

-11/15/17 Form D Covenant for Evergreen Energy LLC 

-3/29/19 Evergreen Signage 

-5/20/19 Evergreen Plan of Proposed Sign 

-5/30/19 Emails Between ZBA and Planning Board Regarding Habitat for Humanity, 341 Great 

Neck Road North 

-5/30/19 Charles Rowley Report for Habitat for Humanity, 341 Great Neck Road North 

-Road Layout Policy 
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